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PROCEEDINGS OF THE DODGE COUNTY BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

Regular meeting of the Dodge County Board of Supervisors was called to order by Chairman Missel at 9:00 A.M. on Wednesday, September 27, 2017 in the Board Room of the Courthouse, Fremont, Nebraska with the following members present:  Strand, George, Saalfeld, Beam, Vaughan and Missel.  Absent:  Weddle.  Prior to roll call, Chairman Missel announced the meeting to be an open public meeting and that the current open meeting laws were posted on the wall and available for anyone’s review.  


The Board unanimously declared the meeting legally convened.


The Board unanimously approved the agenda as printed and received and placed on file Fremont Health Board of Trustees Operating Board Minutes of their July 24, 2017 meeting & copy of financial statement for month ending July 31, 2017, an application for a Special Designated License for The Tow Line Co. to serve and sell beverages as allowed according to their license at a Music Festival at the Fremont SRA Banquet Facility, 4349 West State Lakes Rd, Fremont Nebraska from 12 Noon until 11:00 P.M. on September 30, 2017, NDEQ (Nebraska Department of Environmental Quality) correspondence regarding a septic system constructed at 1937 County Road K, Hooper, NE that does not comply with Nebraska Administrative Code Title 124, NDEQ (Nebraska Department of Environmental Quality) correspondence regarding a septic system installed at Lot 46 Pioneer Lake, North Bend that does not meet requirements of Title 124, NDEQ (Nebraska Department of Environmental Quality) correspondence regarding a septic system installed at 645 S. Ridge Road, Lot 48, Fremont, Nebraska that does not meet Title 124 requirements, minutes of the September 19, 2017 meeting of the Planning Commission, a Membership Agreement from Northeast Nebraska Economic Development District (NENEDD), the Countywide Cost Allocation Plan based on actual cost for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2016 from Sequoia Consulting Group of Henderson, Nebraska and letters of written testimony from Larry Slama of Cedar Bluffs, Nebraska opposing chicken barns at Hooper (item #17.g.i.), from Hope Pierce of Fremont, Nebraska supporting permit of Colton Schafersman for poultry operation (item #17.g.i.), and from Brett Pierce of Fremont, Nebraska supporting permit for Colton Schafersman to build poultry houses (item #17.g.i.).  (Additional letters of testimony regarding #17.g.i. were given to Board members prior to today’s meeting from Marianne Schuler, Donnie Goebel, Barb Pierce and Steve Pierce.)

The Board unanimously approved the minutes of the September 13, 2017 meeting as printed.

At 9:05 A.M., the Board recessed as a Board of Supervisors and convened as a Board of Corrections.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present except for Supervisor Weddle.


Under any items of discussion, Board members briefly discussed the incident that took place last week when a transported prisoner escaped with a county vehicle.  The jail committee will meet with County Sheriff Hespen and discuss the incident along with what was suggested by Supervisor George, the possibility of the installation of cages in all vehicles purchased for use by the County Sheriff.
At 9:08 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Corrections until Wednesday, October 11, 2017 at 9:05 A.M.
Immediately thereafter, the Board reconvened as a Board of Supervisors.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present except for Supervisor Weddle.

The Board unanimously approved the wage and hour claims as submitted in the amount of $193,324.65.
The Board unanimously approved the financial claims as submitted in the amount of $469,213.05.
Committee Report – Board members thanked Supervisor Beam and commented on the nice job he did for the 100 Year Anniversary Celebration of the courthouse held last Friday evening.  
The Board unanimously passed a motion recommending the approval to the State Liquor Control Commission of a Special Designated License for The Tow Line Co. to serve and sell beverages as allowed according to their license at a music festival at the Fremont SRA Banquet Facility, 4349 West State Lakes Rd, Fremont Nebraska from 12 Noon until 11:00 P.M. on September 30, 2017.
The Board unanimously passed a motion to enter into and authorize the Chairman to sign a contract on phone and internet services for the courthouse, judicial center and probation offices with Netlink, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of Great Plains Communications, Inc.  The monthly recurring charge for the services is $1,517, with no installation fees.  (The other companies could not supply their cable to the new probation office location or it was too expensive to install while Great Plains already had their cable to the location.)

The Board unanimously passed a motion electing Supervisor Vaughan as Dodge County’s representative to the Northeast Nebraska Economic Development District replacing former County Supervisor Osborn. 

By consensus, the appointment or reappointment of county representatives to the Three Rivers Public Health Board to a three-year term was tabled until recommendations to fill the positions were available for consideration.  

The Board unanimously passed a motion approving and authorizing the Chairman to sign the certification of the Countywide Cost Allocation Plan prepared by Sequoia Consulting Group of Henderson, Nebraska and authorized the County Clerk to apply for reimbursement of funds.

The Board unanimously approved the request of County Clerk Mytty and authorized him to amend the lid calculation form in the 2017/2018 Budget forms to amend restricted funds amount to accept the allowable growth, which added an additional .6% more to the carryover to the 2018/2019 budget of $49,750.23, for a new restricted funds total of $8,631,665.22 and new carry-over total of $464,270.22.

The Board unanimously approved and authorized the Chairman to sign an Agreement between Dodge County Sheriff’s Department and Fraternal Order of Police, Lodge #17, effective September 1, 2017 – August 31, 2020.
At 9:30 A.M., a public hearing was held to consider the request of Ed & Rosalie Faltin of 1235 County Road L, Scribner, Nebraska to subdivide a 6.11 acre parcel and to obtain a Conditional Use Permit for an existing dwelling as per Article 12 4.2 Exemptions B. located in Pt. E ½ NW ¼ and N ½ NE ¼ SW ¼ of Section 36, Township 19 North, Range 6 East in Ridgeley Township, Zoning District A-1, Intensive Ag.  With no testimony for and/or against the request, the Board unanimously passed a motion to accept the recommendation of the Planning Commission and to approve the request of Ed & Rosalie Faltin to subdivide a 6.11 acre parcel and to grant them a conditional use permit for an existing dwelling in part of the E ½ NW ¼ and N ½ NE ¼ SW ¼ of Section 36, Township 19 North, Range 6 East in Ridgeley Township, based on the conditional use conforms to the intent and purpose of the regulations and the use conforms to regulations of the district to which it is located.
At 9:35 A.M., a public hearing was held to consider the request of Tyler Thernes of 1782 County Road K, Hooper, Nebraska to obtain a Conditional Use Permit to store and apply Biosolids as per Article 12. Section 2.18 Conditional Uses located in the SE ¼ of Section 23, Township 19 North, Range 7 East in Everett Township, Zoning District A-1, Intensive Ag and A-3, Transitional Ag.  Extension Education Nathan Mueller commented approximately 400 acres are applied with biosolids each year.  The product is commercially hauled and applied.  With no further testimony, the Board unanimously passed a motion to accept the recommendation of the Planning Commission and approved the request of Tyler Thernes and granted him a conditional use permit to store and apply the biosolids in the SE ¼ of the Section 23, Township 19 North, Range 7 East in Everett Township, based on the conditional use conforms to the intent and purpose of the regulations and the use conforms to the regulations of the district to which it is located.
A public hearing was held to consider the request of John A. & Connie M. Snover/Colton Schafersman of 1232 County Road 19, Hooper, Nebraska to obtain a Conditional Use Permit for a new Livestock Feeding Operation (Poultry) 300 to 900 Animal Units as per Article 12, Conditional Uses Section 2.19 located in Pt. of the N ½ of the NE ¼ of Section 32, Township 19 North, Range 8 East in Hooper Township, Zoning District A-1, Intensive Ag.  Chairman Missel opened the floor for testimony, receiving testimony from 13 people, six speaking in favor and seven speaking against the permit. Colton Schafersman, grandson of John and Connie Snover and permit applicant, commented he is a six generation family farmer and this is a great opportunity for his son and family.   With the permit, he would be erecting four barns, three hen barns and one rooster barn.  The barns will be surrounded by trees to the east and south with a hill to the north lying southwest of the intersection of Roads 20 and L and appearing unnoticeable from the road.   Jim Jackshaw spoke opposing the request commented it would cause unwarranted increase in environmental pressure of the ecosystem, especially to the water, air and land.  He remarked the permit should have requirements that no nitrates would be released into our waterways.  Randy Ruppert commented why use the AFAN Matrix, only fair to use the Good Corporate Citizen Matrix and then read questions on the matrix.  He commented the Smart Chicken in Tekemsuh does it right. He commented 750 impaired waterways have developed in Iowa in less than 30 years.   Andy Scholting, Nutrient Advisors of West Point, commented he has been helping with processing permits for Mr. Schafersman to fulfill his requirements and Nutrient Management Plan.  His permit is proposed for 60,000 birds (600 animal units), a medium operation according to DEQ, which they consider exempt from their permitting process.  However, Costco/Lincoln Poultry has required all of their growers to go ahead and acquire a construction operating permit with the State of Nebraska on a voluntary basis, which has been submitted along with his Nutrient Management Plan for a 900 acre site.  Doug Oertwich of Pilger, Nebraska, commented he has served on the Stanton County Planning Commission for 21 years and was asked to join Lincoln Premium Poultry/Costco on their advisory board.  For the last 1 ½ years, they traveled to sites in Delaware and Atlanta to look and study their poultry industry.  He commented that Lincoln Premium Poultry is doing it right.  When looking at the Nebraska site, it is the only chicken plant in the country that is being built without a rail site, because we raise the corn and soybeans and we use them right here.  This is a 1.2 billion dollar impact to the state and will help the state tremendously.    Marianne Schuler, home place at County Road 19 and L, commented the road will not hold commercial trucks and the taxpayers can’t handle the cost of upkeep of these roads.  She commented this is a combination of commercial and agricultural, not one or the other and asked the County Board to table action.  Britt Scott who lives on County Road Q asked the County Board to deny the permits for these poultry barns to be built in the county and commented on the point system of the Matrix.  The barns will decrease values of neighboring properties and is a health risk to his family referring to such things as air-born funguses.  Denise Richards of 1049 Skyline Drive, commented on the responsibility of the County Board, not only responsible for their own lives, but the lives of others.  She pointed to studies that showed degradation of air quality reduces quality of life and loss of property value in an area surrounding a CAFO (confined animal feeding operation); thus, affecting county revenues to those properties – owners experiencing loss of use, loss of transfer and loss of exclusion.  She said they will come to the board meetings to protest every application, because that is their rights as American citizens.  Julie Hindmarsh, a Public Health Professional, presented the County Board with a book called, Chicken-izing Farms & Food and asked them to read the last chapter on regulations in the book before making any decisions.  She commented chicken manure is a waste product that should be regulated, not a voluntary regulation. She commended that the applicant has farmland to dispose of this litter, but not all will.  Ms. Hindmarsh remarked that this is an industry, not agriculture.  Scott Wagner who lives on County Road L, Hooper, Nebraska commented Lincoln Premium Poultry/Costco is doing the right thing by enforcing Nutrient Management Plans and will enforce us to have the plan, because they are environmental stewards.  He commented they also have big booklets on how to treat our animals.  Walter Schafer, leader of the Lincoln Premium Poultry/Costco project in Fremont, commented he is here to move the project along.  He remarked that the reason they chose Nebraska is because of the overwhelming support of the farming community receiving over 100% of their total needs.  They continue to receive applications, not all will meet the county’s and Costco’s criteria.  Sue Fase, of 1442 County Road 18, lives four miles from the proposed site and commented on the environmental impact these facilities will have on the community.  She commented she already has a well full of nitrates and has to use a reverse osmosis system to provide clean drinking water for her family.  She also commented on the low paying jobs that will come into the community.  She presented a handout to the County Board for them to review and asked the County Board to deny the permit.  Kristen Hassebrook, Executive Director of AFAN (Americans for the Future of Agricultural in Nebraska) presented the County Board with a letter of support and draft impact analyses report done by N.P.P.D. looking at a two barn broiler system.  She reported on an analysis she personally performed on a 20 barn poultry facility in Johnson County where the values of surrounding property values increased in the past 10 years.  She commented AFAN supports Mr. Schafersman’s permit.  With no additional testimony, Chairman Missel closed the hearing.  The Board then unanimously passed a motion accepting the recommendation of the Planning Commission and approved the request of John A. & Connie M. Snover/Colton Schafersman of 1232 County Road 19, Hooper, Nebraska and granted a Conditional Use Permit for a new Livestock Feeding Operation (Poultry) 300 to 900 Animal Units as per Article 12, Conditional Uses Section 2.19 located in Pt. of the N ½ of the NE ¼ of Section 32, Township 19 North, Range 8 East in Hooper Township, based on the conditional use conforms to the intent and purpose of the regulations and the use conforms to the regulations of the district in which it is located.
The Board unanimously received and placed on file the application regarding Memory Lane Farms, LLC Animal Feeding Operation, John A. & Connie M. Snover/Colton Schafersman, from Nebraska Department of Environmental Quality for animal feeding operation located in the NE1/4 of the NE ¼ of Section 32, Township 19 North, Range 8 East.

At 10:40 A.M., Chairman Missel declared a short recess of the County Board.

At 10:48 A.M., the Board reconvened as a Board of Supervisors.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present except for Supervisor Weddle.

The Board unanimously passed a motion to approve and authorize the Chairman to sign an Agreement between Dodge County and the State of Nebraska, Department of Transportation, improving Highway US-30 in Dodge County, Project S-30-6(1045) CN 21558 Rogers – North Bend.  

The Board unanimously passed a motion to approve and authorize the Chairman to sign the necessary papers on the financing of bonds for the new probation office building.  First National Capital Markets, Inc. is the underwriters of the bonds in the aggregate principal amount of $1,015,000.

At 11:00 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Supervisors until Wednesday, October 11, 2017 at 9:00 A.M.  
Immediately thereafter, the Board convened as a Board of Equalization.  Chairman Missel dispensed with roll all members being present except for Supervisor Weddle.

The Board unanimously received and referred to the County Attorney a Notice of Appeal before the Nebraska Tax Equalization & Review Commission from Kenneth F. Heatherly on the 2017 valuation of protest #235.

The Board unanimously passed a motion to adopt and authorize the Chairman to sign a Resolution setting final levies for 2017 for various political subdivisions of Dodge County.
At 11:10 A.M., Chairman Missel adjourned the Board as a Board of Equalization until 10:00 A.M. on Wednesday, October 11, 2017.







Fred Mytty








Dodge County Clerk
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